KYOGLE & villages

Community Newsletter

MAY/JUNE 2023



In this

MAYOR WELCOMES NEW CITIZENS BONUS FOR DESEXED DOG OWERS

NEW LGA FIRE MAPS - 3 - ROAD, BRIDGE PROJECTS ON TRACK

WHAT'S ON AT THE ROXY - 6 - RECYCLE BATTERIES CORRECTLY - 8 -

3-BIN WASTE service begins on 3 July

Council is counting down to 3 July and the start of the new 3-bin waste service.

Final preparations for the new service are almost complete and by now all single households and duplexes should have received their new red-lid landfill bins and green-lid food and garden organics bins (FOGO).

Multi-units and commercial properties can expect to receive their new bins from 26 June.

To make sorting waste easier, residents will notice that each bin has a label on the front detailing what is, and is not, accepted.

Residents will also receive a 3-bin education pack, including an A-Z guide on what can be placed into each bin and a yearly collection calendar so you can keep track of which bin goes out every week.

Council is reminding residents to continue using their split bin until its final collection in the week of 26 June.



Following this, properties can use their new 3-bin waste service from 3 July.

All split bins to the kerb please!

During the week of 26 June, all split bins are to be placed out on their usual collection day, even if there is no waste to be collected.

This will enable the divider to be removed following the split bin's final collection, transforming it into your yellowlid recycling bin.

Please only return your yellow-lid bin to your property once this changeover is complete.

Kitchen caddies to sort food waste

During the week of 26 June, and as part the introduction of the new FOGO service, eligible properties will also receive a free kitchen 'caddy' and roll of certified compostable caddy liners.

The caddy will make sorting food waste in the kitchen easier and will be clearly marked with what's accepted in the FOGO hin

It can be kept either on or under your kitchen bench, making it easy for your

Continued Page 4



Welcome! Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Kylie Thomas congratulates the Daoudi-Davis family of Green Pigeon after they became the area's newest Australian citizens at a Citizenship Ceremony held in Kyogle during April.

DESEXED DOGS offered free registration

To celebrate National Dog Day, Kyogle Council will provide free microchipping and registration for desexed dogs living in the Kyogle local government area during Auqust.

In NSW, all dogs (other than exempt dogs) must be microchipped by 12 weeks of age, or before being sold or given away, whichever happens first. All dogs must also be registered by six months of age.

Normally a once-only registration fee is payable when you register your dog, which covers your dog for its lifetime in NSW, regardless of any changes in ownership. However, during August, Council will provide free microchipping and registration for:

- dogs that have been desexed before reaching six months of age;
- dogs with written notification from a vet that they should not be desexed,
- dogs kept by a recognised breeder for breeding purposes

This will save pet owners up to \$100 per dog. In addition, every dog registered will receive a free pack containing information and dog care products. Dog owners will also go into the draw to win a Pinnacle Pet Fort



Dog Kennel valued at up to \$270.

Council officers will be holding microchipping and registration sessions in Kyogle, Woodenbong, Bonalbo, Tabulam and Mallanganee in August (see locations and dates below). To be involved, all you need to do is:

- If your dog is under six months of age and not already desexed, make an appointment with a local vet before August to have your dog desexed. Make sure you obtain a letter, certificate or a clear receipt from the vet confirming your dog has been desexed and how old your dog was when desexed.
- Bring your dog to one of Council's free microchipping and registration sessions. Make sure you bring the following information with you:

- → If your dog is already microchipped, a copy of the Permanent Identification Form completed when your dog was microchipped
- → A letter, certificate or receipt from a vet confirming your dog is desexed or should not be desexed
- → If you are a recognised breeder, proof of current membership of Dogs NSW, documentation verifying the dog is a breed accepted by Dogs NSW and a signed statement that the dog is kept for breeding purposes.

Free dog microchipping and registration sessions will be held at:

Woodenbong: Tuesday, 8 August 2023 from 9–11am at Woodenbong Park (behind the Woodenbong Public Hall)

Bonalbo: Tuesday, 8 August 2023 from 1–3pm at Norman Johnson Park

Tabulam: Tuesday, 22 August 2023 from 10–11:30am at the Tabulam Sports Ground

Mallanganee: Tuesday, 22 August 2023 from 1–2:30pm at the Mallanganee Memorial Park

Kyogle: Tuesday, 29 August 2023 from 9am-12pm Anzac Park Basketball Court, Kyogle.

NEW BUSHFIRE

map for Kyogle LGA adopted

An updated Bush Fire Prone Land Map (BFPL Map) for the Kyogle Local Government Area (LGA) has been certified by the NSW Rural Fire Service (RFS) Commissioner.

BFPL Maps aim to more fully protect people, property and the environment against the dangers that may arise from bushfires.

Under the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979 (the Act), the BFPL Map for a local government area is required to be updated every five years to reflect changes in vegetation.

The revised Kyogle LGA map, prepared by the NSW RFS, was certified in early April.

Frequently Asked Questions What is Bush Fire Prone Land?

Bush Fire Prone Land (BFPL) is any area of land that has the potential to carry a bush fire and may be subject to bush fire attack. BFPL is identified on the BFPL Map.

Are there specific requirements for development on Bush Fire Prone Land?

In NSW, different construction standards and development restrictions apply to land that has been identified as BFPL to manage the increased threat from bush fires.

BFPL mapping is used as a trigger for development control purposes to ensure that bush fire threat is considered.

New development, or alterations and additions to an existing development, that requires the submission of a development application must meet the relevant specifications and requirements of the NSW RFS Planning for Bush Fire Protection (PBP).

This document also requires development to meet certain requirements of Australian Standard AS3959 - Construction of buildings in bushfire-prone areas.

Is my property mapped as Bush Fire Prone

There are a few ways to find out if your property is identified as BFPL:

Vegetation Category 1 (Red)	Land considered to be the highest vegetation hazard for bush fire and surrounded by a 100m buffer (buffer is in Yellow). Vegetation Category 1 consists of areas of forest, woodlands, heaths (tall and short), forested wetlands and timber plantations
Vegetation Category 3 (Dark Orange)	Land considered to be a medium vegetation hazard for bush fire and surrounded by a 30m buffer (buffer is yellow). Vegetation Category 3 consists of grasslands, freshwater wetlands, semi-arid woodlands, alpine complex and arid shrub lands
Vegetation	Land considered to be a lower vegetation hazard bush fire than
Category 2	categories 1 and 3. It is surrounded by a 30m buffer (buffer is yellow).
(Light	Vegetation Category 2 consists of rainforests and lower risk
Orange)	vegetation parcels, for example due to active management,
3-/	topography, access, and likelihood of fire detection by the community
Vegetation	A vegetation buffer is defined as an area within close proximity to a
Buffer Zone	vegetation category 1, 2 or 3. Buffer area is not a vegetation class,
(Yellow)	nor can it be treated as one. The buffer area may be impacted by the
	hazard from conditions such as ember attack, radiant heat and/or
	flame contact.
	itaine contact.

- → By using the NSW RFS Bush Fire Prone Land Mapping Tool on the NSW RFS website - https:// www.rfs.nsw.gov.au/plan-andprepare/building-in-a-bush-firearea/planning-for-bush-fireprotection/bush-fire-prone-land/ check-bfpl
- → By accessing it through the NSW ePlanning Spatial Viewer. You will need to turn on the BFPL layer under the 'Hazard' heading - https:// www.planningportal.nsw.gov.au/ spatialviewer/#/find-a-property/ address
- → By applying for a Section 10.7 Planning Certificate from Council. The planning certificate will include a statement advising that the land, or part of the land, is bush fire prone, or that the land is not bush fire prone.

Residents will be able to view the updated map on the NSW RFS website or the

NSW ePlanning Spatial Viewer within the next 4-6 weeks.

What do the colours on the Bush Fire Prone Land Map Mean?

The BFPL Map includes four different categories based on vegetation hazard. This hazard may identify a potential bush fire risk, which is based on combustibility and the likelihood of forming fully developed

Note: Colours may display in variation depending on the interpretation of your computer, monitor or printer.

For further information regarding the BFPL Map, please contact the RFS' Development Planning and Policy team on (02) 8741 5211 or email BushFire-Prone.Mapping@rfs.nsw.gov.au.

Alternatively, if you have questions about the certified BFPL Map and its implications for your property please contact Council's Planning Services team on (02) 6632 1611 or email council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au.

FUNDING FOR War Memorials on offer

Local community groups who need to maintain or repair their war memorials can apply for funding in the latest round of the Community War Memorials Fund for 2023-2024.

Applications opened on Anzac Day and will www.veterans.nsw.gov.au. close on 25 July 2023.

Community groups can apply for up to \$10,000 to assist with conservation, specialist cleaning and repairs of local memorials including honour rolls.

To be eligible for funding, the memorial must be listed on the NSW War Memorials Register.

For further details about the grant and how to apply go to





FOOD WASTE

From Page 1

household to separate food scraps before they reach your outdoor green-lid bin.

The roll of compostable liners is certified compostable AS 4736, which means they are made from 100% plant starch (no plastic whatsoever), and will break down completely in compost.

You can use these to line your caddy, and to store and freeze smelly items until bin day (eg seafood shells).

To explore what will be accepted in your new food and garden waste service, visit https://newaste.org.au/scrap/

Still have questions about the upcoming 3-bin service or would you like to find out more about what's accepted in each bin?

Then visit Council staff at one of our market Community Information Stalls this month. You might even win yourself a sustainable prize by taking part in our Recycle Right or Green Bin Challenge!

Sunday 4 June - Bonalbo Market (10am - 1pm)



Sunday 11 June - Tabulam Community Market (9am - 2pm)

Saturday 24 June - Rotary Kyogle Bazaar (9am - 2pm)

Alternatively contact council on 02 6632 1611 or visit www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/ infrastructure-environment/waste-water/waste-and-recycling/ for more information.

Aquatic weed found in LOCAL AREA

Rous County Council's Weed Biosecurity Officers recently intercepted the local trade of *Limnocharis flava*, commonly known as Yellow Burrhead, Sawah Lettuce, and Yellow Velvet Leaf.

Limnocharis flava is Prohibited Matter under the NSW Biosecurity Act 2015. Limnocharis is a highly invasive, edible aquatic plant, with pale yellow flowers, growing to approximately one metre high.

Each plant produces up to a million seeds per year, with seeds staying viable for up to four years.

In other sub-tropical regions of Australia, Limnocharis has spread prolifically into waterways, causing considerable harm and cost to industry, environment, and the economy.

People within our local community may have acquired Limnocharis without being aware of the danger it poses.





On the Far North Coast, under law, any suspected sightings must be reported to Rous County Council, the local weed control authority.

For more information, contact Rous County Council today on (02) 6623 3800. *Photos: Biosecurity Queensland, Kim Erbacher*

MAKE A BEESWAX

wrap at waste-wise workshop

This July, join Council for a fun waste-wise morning at either Bonalbo or Kyogle.

Learn how to recycle right at home before getting beesy making your very own free beeswax wrap!

Discover tips on how to make the most of your new food and garden waste service and the differences to home composting and worm farming.

An expert from North East Waste will outline the basics of recycling, giving participants the opportunity to refresh their skills, ask about tricky items and find out where to recycle beyond their kerbside bin.

Workshop participants will then get to make a free beeswax wrapper plus learn how to use and take care of it.

Beeswax wraps are a natural plastic-free alternative to single-use plastic, helping keep your food fresher for longer and reduce household food waste.

Further information and bookings can be made via the Eventbrite listings for each location:

- Saturday 15 July Bonalbo Memorial Hall 10am -11.30am. Bookings via https://Beeswaxwraps-bonalbo.eventbrite.com.au
- Saturday 29 July Kyogle Memorial Hall 10am -11.30am. Bookings via https://beeswaxwraps-kyogle.eventbrite.com.au



construction projects on track

The new bridges on Collins Valley Road and Boomi Creek Road were opened to traffic during May.

Construction is progressing well at bridge sites on several other roads, including Montgomery Road, Duck Creek Road, Baileys Bridge Road, Tims Lane, Old Cob O Corn Road, and Macqueens Road.

Construction of the new Slaters Road bridge is scheduled to start in June.

Construction crews recently completed the remediation of Clarence Way between Urbenville and Woodenbong. This is a significant milestone for Council, residents, and motorists.

Repair of flood damaged road pavements completed in May include work on Sextonville Road, McDonalds Bridge Road, Peacock Creek Road, and Findon Creek Road. Currently, the crews are engaged in extensive patching on Kyogle Road.

Urban streets are also receiving attention with concentrated pothole repair work completed in May on Chauvel Street and Stratheden Street in Kyogle. Similar work will be carried out in June on various other streets in Kyogle and Wiangaree.

Plans are underway to start work on the Bruxner Highway Mallanganee West project at the end of June.

This work, to be carried out as part of Council's road maintenance contract with Transport for NSW, includes road pavement rehabilitation and widening, line marking, guard-rail installation, and drainage



improvements and will continue the significant upgrades already completed on the Mallanganee Range.

The sealed section of Tunglebung Creek Road is currently undergoing flood damage rehabilitation, and flood repair resurfacing and drainage work is underway at Bingeebeebra Road. The drainage crews, who have been working ahead of the grading teams, are nearing completion of rural roads drainage and will soon shift their focus to culvert replacement.

Gravel road resheeting was carried out on several roads up to mid-May, including Eden Creek Road, Old Lawrence Road, Armstrongs Road, Williams Road, Old Tweed Road, and Asperys Road. Moving

forward, O'Donnell Creek, Appletree Flat, Taylors, Bottle Creek, Oxbow Road, Back Creek, and Boundary Creek roads, as well as Lamberton Lane are scheduled for resheeting beyond the end of May.

Twenty-eight out of the 93 identified landslips have now been successfully remediated. Work is currently underway on landslips on Horseshoe Creek Road, Hayes Road, Back Creek Road, and Kyogle Road.

A contract has been awarded for repair of three major landslips on Lions Road, with work set to begin at the end of May. Contracts for landslip remediation on Williams Road, Gabal Road, Lillian Rock Road, Edwards Lane, and Dugans Road are expected to be awarded soon.

Still time to apply for a **FLOOD GRANT**

Householders affected by last year's severe weather and flooding events now have until 30 June to apply for a Back to Home grant.

Grants of up to \$20,000 are available to help cover the costs of restoring floodsevere weather affected properties or to replace essential household items.

Kyogle Together's Recovery Support Services Program is available to assist householders and property owners access flood related support, including the Back to Home grant.

Other grants and payments they can assist with include the Disaster Relief Grant, Rural

Landholder Grant, Storm and Flood Disaster Recovery Small Business Grant, Rental Support Payment and the Resilient Homes Program.

The Recovery Support Services team at Kyogle Together are also able to provide advice on grant eligibility and follow-up applications that may have been declined.

The Recovery Support Services Program is a free service that offers practical and personal support to help people manage their recovery needs, access required services, and make informed decisions for future planning.

Recovery Team members are available to chat with you by phone, email, or face-toface in the Laneway Community Space at 161 Summerland Way Kyogle.

They also offer face-to-face appointments in Tabulam, Bonalbo, Woodenbong, Urbenville, Wiangaree, and Cawongla from Monday to Friday, from 10am to 2pm.

The Recovery Support Service provides a dedicated support worker to assist people access grants and financial services, as well as practical, personal, and emotional support. The team can also help with information, referrals, and advocacy for specialist services such as counselling, employment or business support, tenancy services, legal advice, insurance, and material aid. If you or someone you know has been affected by a natural disaster and need help, please contact Kyogle Together at RSSManager1@kyogletogether.org.au or phone 02 5627 5006 or 0473 648 480.



Local people share their

FIRE STORIES

Fire Stories is a locally produced multimedia exhibition at Council's Roxy Gallery featuring audio-recordings and photographs of the 2019/2020 bushfires.

The exhibition, which will run from 18 May to 18 June, is part of the larger Fire Stories project delivered by Kyogle Family Support Services and funded by the Bushfire Community Recovery and Resilience Fund.

The project saw Northern Rivers writers Jarrah Dundler and Anastasia Guise travel around the region recording stories from people who were impacted by the fires.

Along the way, they were joined by photographers Jodie Harris and Ben Belle who photographed the people who were interviewed.

The collected words and photos, along with more photos generously contributed by community members, will be published as a podcast on the Fire Stories website, and as a book, Fire Stories: Reflections from Northern Rivers locals on the 2019/2020 bushfires.

The exhibition will feature photographs contributed by community photographers, as well as portraits by Jodie and Ben with link-



Jimmy Malecki's photo of the Bungawalbins showing the 2019 Myall Creek Road and Bora Ridge fires.

ing podcasts of people's fire stories.

Visitors will be able to access these podcasts via a QR code and listen on their smartphones -- so please bring your headphones if you have a pair!

The exhibition was officially opened on Friday May 19 when the book Fire Stories: Reflections from Northern Rivers locals on the 2019/2020 bushfires was also launched.

The Fire Stories project is funded by the Bushfire Community Recovery and Resilience Fund and the exhibition is proudly supported by Kyogle Council's Roxy Gallery and Kyogle Readers and Writers Festival.

MASTER POTTER'S work on show at Steppin Up Gallery

Drink the Tea Appreciate the Tea Pot is currently on exhibit in the Steppin Up Gallery section of Council's Roxy Gallerv.

Located in the entrance foyer of the Kyogle Memorial Hall, the Steppin Up Gallery is a quaint space for small exhibitions.

Denis Hopking, a master potter, has installed an interesting display of his works with a focus on the teachers and students who have inspired his work.

As a retired Steiner teacher, Denis believes a teacher's philosophy is a description of their values, goals, and beliefs regarding their approach to creating ceramics and their understanding of how a student learns.

So, the student will benefit if the teacher knows how to explain, guide, and develop what he is imparting.

The diversity that he was exposed to as a student at the Medway College of Art and Design in Kent UK 1978-80 (potters from UK, USA, Africa, Japan and Spain) enabled him to appreciate the various cultural and social environments that these visiting teachers shared.

Drink the Tea Appreciate the Tea Pot commemorates those who inspired Denis as an artist who works in the field of ceramics.





CARBON FORUM

Fifty-two local farmers attended the Onfarm Carbon Regional Forum in Kyogle at the end of April.

Hosted by the On-Farm Carbon Advice team with the support of North Coast Local Land Services, the event was supported by Council's Climate Change Working Group.

Over the course of a day, ten presenters covered a host of topics including managing on-farm emissions, carbon sequestration opportunities, energy management, carbon and environmental markets, measuring emissions and carbon, and on-farm efficiencies and productivity gains.

Emission and carbon management onfarm is complex, and the On-Farm Carbon Advice Project aims to build farmers' capability to inform better decision-making.

The On-farm Carbon Advice Project is a joint initiative between NSW Department of Primary Industries and the Office of Energy and Climate Change and funded by the



Primary Industries Productivity and Abatement Program (PIPAP).

If you are interested in carbon farming, further information can be found here:

A Farmer's Handbook to On-farm Carbon Management - CarbonCount https://www.agrifutures.com.au/product/a-farmers-handbook-to-on-farm-carbon-management/

Australian Farm Institute – Landholder guide to soil carbon farming https://www.farminstitute.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/08/SoilCarbon_occasional-paper_Aug2021_web.pdf

8 Families case study - Soils for Life https://soilsforlife.org.au/the-8-families-group/

Clean Energy Regulator – methods, tools and case studies for the land sector https://www.cleanenergyregulator.gov.au/
ERF/Choosing-a-project-type/Opportunities-for-the-land-sector

For further information <arbon@dpi.nsw.gov.au or register your interest at https:// forms.office.com/r/zBmewzkzex

LIBRARY

news

Create Make Share

The popular Create Make Share papercraft session with Sylvia will return to Kyogle library on Tuesday, 6 June.

Bookings are essential as places are limited. To book or

for more information, phone Kyogle library staff on 6632 1134 or 6660 0249.

Holiday fun

Free self-guided activities will be available at Kyogle library every day of the June-July school holidays.

Activities will include access to the library's LEGO kit for all ages, free puzzle sheets, calm colourings, and simple crafts to make in-library or take home.

The library also has a large jigsaw collection available for loan. Drop-in and join-in!

Bookings are not required. However, adult supervision is necessary.

Library closure

Kyogle library will be closed Monday, 12 June 2023 for the King's Birthday Public Holiday and will re-open 10am Tuesday, 13 June 2023.

EOFY 2023

The end of the financial year (EOFY) – 30 June – is almost on us again. Kyogle library has a great collection of helpful items for loan to help you get ready for this year's EOFY.

CALENDAR

Collins Creek Hall Concert

The Festival of Small Halls is coming to Collins Creek Hall again this year on Sunday, 4 June as part of the NSW 2023 Resilience Tour.

The Collins Creek Hall concert is the last performance on this tour and has two touring acts, Lucy Farrell (UK), and Hat Fitz and Cara (AUS) - both are exceptional acts.

The show will start at 4pm with doors open at 3.30pm and will conclude about 6.30pm. This is a ticketed, and Covid-Safe, seated event and all tickets will be sold

online (https://festivalofsmallhalls.com/collinscreek-2023).

There will be a raffle in support of the Hall and afternoon tea will also be available for \$5.

Farmers' Market

The Kyogle Farmers' Market is held on Saturday mornings in Stratheden Street, Kyogle (between the Summerland Way and the library). To book a stall phone Robert on 0408 278 685 or Anne on 6632 1851.

The Risk Market Day

The Risk Public School Market Day will be held on Sunday, 4 June from 9am-2pm in the school grounds at 122 Gradys Creek Road, The Risk.

There will be an auction, trash and treasure stall, face painting, coffee, food, jumping castle, games and music.

For further information phone 6636 6127 or 0404 894 914.

Kyogle Museum

The Kyogle Museum is located at 19 Bloore, Kyogle. It has many photographs and historical items on display and is a great place to come for a browse, or to undertake some research on your own family history. The museum is open Tuesdays from 10am-1pm, Thursdays and from 10am-2pm and Saturdays from 9am-1pm.

Research and group bookings available on appointment, phone 6632 3041.

Never put batteries in regular RUBBISH BINS

Australians buy enough batteries every year to circle Earth 2.3 times and 90 per cent of these batteries have been going to landfill.

This is a big problem as batteries should never be placed in regular rubbish or recycling bins where they can create sparks and ignite fires in the bin, in transport trucks or at the landfill. All batteries eventually corrode, and their hazardous contents end up in soils and waterways, causing damage to wildlife and people.

So, it's never been more important or as easy to make the right choice when disposing of used batteries.

North East Waste (NE Waste) and their seven Northern Rivers member councils, including Kyogle, are working with Australia's official battery recycling scheme, Bcycle, to encourage Australians to correctly recycle any used batteries including from items such as power tools and toys.

B-cycle is a national, Government-backed Scheme, which has brought together eve-



ryone from importers and retailers to everyday Australians, to prevent unsafe battery disposal and stop batteries going to waste.

"Some confusion may come from the fact that some batteries are sold as reusable or rechargeable, however under no circumstances do they, or any other battery, belong in the kerbside recycling or waste stream at their end of life," Project Coordinator at NE Waste Karen Rudkin said.

Lithium ion (rechargeable) batteries are of particular concern due to their high volatility and their increasing use in many everyday appliances.

Here's how to dispose of used batteries safely.

- Remove batteries from appliance (if not embedded)
- Tape the terminals of batteries to prevent risk of fire
- Put them in a glass container and keep out of reach of children
- B-cycle them at the nearest Drop-off point located at your council's Community Recycling Centre at newaste.org.au/crc or visit bcycle.com.au/drop-off/.

For further information visit: bcycle.com.au/how-you-can-b-cycle/battery-safety/.

Council MEETINGS

The next two Ordinary Council meetings will be held on Tuesday 13 June (due to long weekend) and Monday 10 July at 2pm. Ordinary meetings are held on the second Monday of every month except January. Meetings start at 2pm and are held at the Kyogle Council Chambers, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle. The first item of general business is Public Forum, which provides a chance for the public to speak to Council on items of business on the agenda. To request to speak at Public Forum, you should email council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au or phone 6632 1611 at least two hours before the start of the meeting.

REGIONAL ROADS INFORMATION

https://www.livetraffic.com/

Council contact and info

RECYCLING FACILITIES

All Council waste facilities have recycling capabilities (if separated) and can recover oil, paper, cardboard, steel, aluminium, glass, and plastic at no charge.

The waste facility hours of operation are: Kyogle: 7.30am-12pm Monday to Friday

9am-4pm Saturday & Sunday

Woodenbong: Tuesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Bonalbo: Wednesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Mallanganee: Thursday & Sunday 9am-4pm

* Please note all Council waste facilities are closed on public holidays



A WARD

Cr Kylie Thomas (Mayor) 0428 919 496 crkylie.thomas@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Hayden Doolan

0402 097 185 crhayden.doolan@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Janet Wilson 0419 600 848

crjanet.wilson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

B WARD

Cr John Burley

6632 1436 or 0437 252 376 crjohn.burley@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Robert Cullen 0408 278 685

crrobert.cullen@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Maggie May 0499 551 714

crmaggie.may@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

C WARD

Cr Tom Cooper (Deputy Mayor)

0437 562 887

crtom.cooper@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Danielle Mulholland

0438 931 425

crdanielle.mulholland@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr James Murray

0427 581 074

crjames.murray@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

PO BOX 11, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, NSW, 2474
Telephone 02 6632 1611; After hours emergency 02 6626 6800;
Facsimile 02 6632 2228; E-mail council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Website: www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Facebook: www.facebook.com/KyogleCouncil KYOGLE COUNCIL HOURS 8.30AM-4PM MONDAY TO FRIDAY